Alverdiscott and Huntshaw Parish Council

Clerk:  Alan Matthewman

26 Fairways View, High Bickington EX37 9BZ

01769 560740;  07720 301854
Draft Minutes of Alverdiscott & Huntshaw Parish Council Meeting

Wednesday 5th July 2023 at 7.30 pm in

Huntshaw Village Hall
IIn Attendance: Councillors Graham White (in chair), Bernard Hardwicke, Helen Bolton, Caroline Lewis, Jim White, Gill Ross (joined late due to prior engagement)
Councillor Linda Hellyer (Devon CC), Councillor Tom Elliott (Torridge DC)

Also Present: Alan Matthewman, Parish Clerk.

To receive information from District and County Councillors:
Cllr G White introduced the newly elected Cllr Elliott who had joined Cllr Rosemary Clarke as member of Torridge Council for the local area. He promised to give what help he could to the council in the coming months. He mentioned that Cllr Locke had set up a planning introductory session at Dolton on Wednesday 26th July at 7.30 pm. It was pointed out that the same presentation had already been given at |A&H although, having been unable to attend this event, the Chair and the Parish Clerk would seek to be present at Dolton.

Councillor Graham White then invited Councillor Hellyer to bring the meeting up to date with matters at Devon County Council. She pointed out that all councillors had received her written report which is attached to these minutes.
X-Link; She had attended the X-Link presentation and had been impressed at the representation provided at the meeting, arranged by Geoffrey Cox MP, of so many members of the company. It seemed that planning was expected to go forward in 2024 to enable fund-raising to begin and construction was scheduled to start in 2027 and would take 5 years to complete. The Council was urged to give serious thought to what benefits should be sought for the local residents as compensation for the major disruption to their rural life. X-Link had already promised to consider sympathetically compensation to local businesses affected either by the construction period or the long-term presence although it was also clear that many conditions would be attached to this offer.
It had been pointed out by the Parish Councillors that the investment needed in their area should reflect the existing population and need for infrastructure improvements, particularly since all the properties tended to be old, poorly insulated and off-grid. The biggest need was probably to upgrade the electrical supply infrastructure and to provide help with heat source heating and domestic EV charging capacity.

She had reported the impact of budgetary challenges on all DCC services. However the deficit for 2022-3 had been eliminated, and DCC faced a further challenge to services in 2023-24. It is estimated that £50 million would need to be saved. Highway maintenance costs had risen at least 30%.
Councillors questioned the basis of allocating repairs as they had serious issues were not being affected whilst the road past the Chair’s property, which only served 4 properties, had had a full resurfacing job done.

At this stage Jim White suggested that the meeting moved to Item 9 on the agenda, namely

 to discuss the possibility and advisability of joining the Road Warden Scheme. Cllr Hellyer pointed out that information on how to join was available of the DCC website and membership would enable them to undertake minor repairs to local roads. JW suggested that A&H should have a meeting with the highways officer to discuss the potential and implications of the option. The Clerk raised the issue of insurance and the potential personal liability for any accidents falling on the shoulders of the Chapter 8 qualified personnel. Challenges in this area were the reason, for example that the Royal British Legion would no longer take responsibility for organising marches of the 11th November.
It was agreed that our insurers, Gallagher, be approached again to establish what the impact of such a decision would be. Cllr Hellyer suggested that the council contact the Bere Gifford Clerk to learn what their experience in this area. It was also agreed that we needed to establish if there was any community interest in getting involved.
Gill Ross arrived at the meeting at this point. (approx. 20.40 hrs)
Any other matters raised by the public – no members present
Chair opens the formal Parish Council meeting
1:

Apologies for absence – to receive and accept any apologies for absence. 

:
 Cllrs Liz Meaney (medical reasons) Paul Matthews (prior engagement). Also we had been advised by Cllr Locke that she was unable to attend on 1st Wednesdays in the month. This was discussed and it was proposed by the Chair, seconded by Cllr J White that the 3rd Thursday of alternate months, meaning the next meetings would be at |Alverdiscott on the 21st September and at Huntshaw on the 16th November. This decision would need to be passed to Councillors Meaney and Matthews, and to Councillor Locke to confirm that the re-arranged dates are acceptable.
2.
Declarations of Interest – to receive any Personal and/or Prejudicial interests from Councillors regarding matters due to be discussed. Cllr Helen Bond registered an interest in the planning application at Guscott, see Item 8 below.
3: 
Urgent Matters at the discretion of the Chair 
a) To consider repairs to the roof of the bus shelter and cost thereof
After the post Coronation clean-up it was reported that the roof of the Alverdiscott bus shelter was leaking badly and needed repair. It is possible that a complete strip and replace might be necessary but we should establish what needs to be done and whether it can be organised. Chair agreed to survey the building and come back with a proposal.

b)  To discuss proposals regarding the Stony Cross telephone box.
This box was purchased some years ago and has been used, sporadically, as a mini library. The location is sub optimal. The books are suffering from damp and therefore the books are being disposed of. The box needs some structural attention and also re-painting. There has been discussion regarding moving the box to outside the village hall to house the defibrillator. 
c)  To consider updating the defibrillator situation: The main issue was where to keep it and whether to associate its placement with moving the phone box. Councillors felt that the cost of moving it and refurbishment made it reluctant to spend the money. The cost of a new housing for the existing defibrillator would be approx £900. The matter was left over for consideration at a future meeting.
4.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 10th May 2023

The minutes were approved as a true record and were signed by the Chair as such.
5:
Matters arising from the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 10th May 2023

The Clerk reported that the ICO had confirmed that the council needed to be registered and action had been taken to give effect to this at a cost of £35
6:
Finance:

(a) Receive and approve the final accounts, bank reconciliation and budgetary summary documents to be provided to the Internal Auditor. Leslie Wall had been appointed Auditor and had produced a very satisfactory and timely report.
(b) Approve cheques for payment following the meeting. Paid £35 to ICO and £20 to the Internal Auditor
7: 
To consider and approve the Agar Documentation including:

A) To approve the dates for the exercise of public rights
This is a catch up of action already taken and already posted on the council website

B}
To receive and approve the AGAR Internal Audit report. Noted and approved

C}
Chair agreed to take action to improve the visibility of data.


D}
Grants to churches. The clerk pointed out that there was a general prohibition on aid being given to any church. The council had made grants to two churches and, at the very least, we needed to know exactly what the monies were being used for. It was agreed that the Clerk approach the Monitoring Officer at Torridge to get a view of this situation whilst the Chair would approach DALC for their view on the issues.
8:
Planning
`
a: To receive and comment on new planning applications and any decisions reached on prior applications since the last meeting in accordance with attached report from Cllr Jim White

Since he had issued his report a number of new applications had been received. We had heard that we had followed the lead of the planners and as a result the application had been withdrawn.

Application from Hill Farm for an additional livestock building was regarded as acceptable and should be supported.

The other application was possibly more contentious. It concerned land in Guscott (C. 3 acres) which had had a previous Class Q development of an existing building but they are now attempting to get full residential permission, in pursuance of which considerable ground works both in preparation for the house and a substantial machinery and equipment store had been started. The land is very steep in gradient and road access is very restricted. We are talking to planning to determine what they feel is ultimately planned.
Training session had been held with Helen Smith from Torridge DC which had been very helpful. Also the X-Link meeting had been held and appeared helpful. Meeting with Helen suggested that the decisions  on X-Link would be taken at TDC although given the scale councillors were sceptical. For other information see notes on pages 1 & 2.
Finally there had been no real progress on the situation at the Staines site, and given the reluctance of TDC to issue any enforcement little further progress was anticipated. See Item 11.

9:
Discussion regarding the implementation of a Road Warden scheme and insurance implications (See above).
10:
To discuss proposed changes regarding the editorship of “The Local Rag” Magazine


Dave and Elsie Potter were finding it increasingly difficult for them to maintain editorship and, if it were to be discontinued, this would be a significant loss to the community. A replacement was urgently required.
11:
Correspondence: 
a: 
to receive report from Cllr  Graham White on communications with Mr Staines regarding his future intention to continue (or not) as Snow Warden and consequent location of the council snow plough. Cllr White reported that  in spite of further enquiries to Mr Staines no response had been forthcoming. Further attempts would be made.
Date of next meeting, Thursday 21st September at Alverdiscott Village Hall at 7.30 pm subject to agreement of other parties
Councillor Graham White
Chair, Alverdiscott & Huntshaw Parish Council
Attachments

7-2023-8-1: Report by chair of planning group
7-2023-6-1: Financial Reports

